



MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 25th FEBRUARY 2025

PRESENT: Councillor G Coates (Mayor), Councillors C Adams, N Arkney, M Bailey, L Clarke, M Clarke, R Claymore, T Clements, M Couchman, S Daniels, C Dean, S Doyle, D Foster, H Hadley, R Kingstone, K Norchi, J Oates, P Pallett, L Smith, S Smith, N Statham, M Summers, P Turner, J Wadrup, L Wood and A Wells

The following officers were present: Stephen Gabriel (Chief Executive), Nicola Hesketh (Monitoring Officer) and Tracey Pointon (Legal Admin & Democratic Services Manager)

69 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors C Bain, B Clarke, T Jay and B Price

70 TO RECEIVE THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 21st January 2025 were approved and signed as a correct record.

(Moved by Councillor L Wood and seconded by Councillor M Clarke)

71 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no Declarations of Interest.

72 TO RECEIVE ANY ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM THE MAYOR, LEADER, MEMBERS OF THE CABINET OR THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE

The Mayor made the following announcement:

The Local Government Boundary Commission has considered the implications of the Government's English Devolution White Paper on its work programme and the impact on the electoral review of Tamworth Borough Council. Following a meeting last week, the Board decided that, in light of these considerations, it

would be appropriate to pause the review for the foreseeable future, therefore item 8 is deferred and as Item 6 is relevant to this item 6 will also be deferred

The Leader of the Council made the following announcements.

The following amendments to Cabinet responsibilities:

Cllr N Arkney - Markets

Cllr L Smith – Heritage

Cllr D Foster – Health & Safety

Cllr C Dean - Local Government Reorganisation and Devolution

Cllr N Arkney Portfolio Holder Infrastructure, Heritage and Local Economy made the following announcement

I just want to say that it has been an honour to look after heritage for the short while I've had it. It has been excellent to see how innovative and passionate the team looking after our heritage at Tamworth Borough Council is and how much community interest there is in Tamworth, including from our MP Sarah Edwards whose as been so enthusiastic about her support and last week brought Chris Bryant for a visit. That said my Portfolio as been really busy this year so I am really grateful to my colleague Cllr Lewis Smith for taking over heritage, considering his success in bringing back face to face services in Tamworth Borough Council with the re-opening of Marmion House front desk and at his job as a history teacher and I am looking forward to see what he can bring to the heritage portfolio and markets seems to be closely link to local economy and FHSF both of which form part of my portfolio it made sense to come to me.

The Leader of the Opposition Cllr J Oates made the following announcement

I would just like to take a moment to send my condolences to former Cllr Ron Cook on the passing of his wife last week. Many people in the room will remember Brenda and behind every good politician there is a partner who is extremely frustrated and wound up, but they are always there when you get home. Brenda fulfilled that beyond most people's capacity, as Ron with his political history famously a Labour Mayor then Conservative Leader of the Council. Within this game you sometimes lose your friends and colleagues, and I just wanted to pay tribute to Brenda in how she dealt with that and looked after Ron throughout the years, so just to express my sympathies and condolences to Ron Cook and wish him the best over the next couple of weeks which will be challenging for him.

73 QUESTION TIME:

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC NO. 1

Under Procedure Rule No 10, Simon Goodall, will ask the Leader of the Council, Councillor C Dean, the following question:-

In definition what is Tamworth Borough Council?

Response:-

Tamworth Borough Council is a local government authority responsible for providing a range of services in the borough of Tamworth

Supplementary

Why does it appear that the Chief Executive is the face of the Council quoting in official Council communications, appearing at the Tamworth FA Cup football match, then the whole of the Holocaust Wreath Laying ceremony does the Leader not agree that this is actually one of her duties and functions as the elected Leader

Response

As I am sure you will appreciate the Leaders job is quite busy I also have a full time day job and get to as many things as I can but there are always sometimes when people can't be in every place and on both of those occasions I did have alternative things and just as a point of interest today at 11 o'clock I had 4 meetings at the same time so by the nature of that some things have to give.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC NO. 2

Under Procedure Rule No 10, Simon Goodall, will ask the Leader of the Council, Councillor C Dean, the following question:-

Does the Leader agree that the Controlling group should be sweating all the assets of the Town for the betterment of the residents of Tamworth?

Response:-

The Council holds a number of commercial and industrial buildings for investment purposes. Occupancy rates for these assets have typically been very good and they service a particular need for smaller businesses in Tamworth. The Council will continue to make best use of these assets as a means of generating income for the Council whilst at the same time providing business and employment opportunities. There is an ongoing piece of work around Asset Management to consider the future of the Councils assets to ensure that they achieve the best outcome for the council.

Supplementary

I think we have heard that the Council resources for the people of Tamworth is important to the Leader and so as this year's budget is being voted on and passed tonight I would suggest some thought being given to Tamworth's asset. The real Mayors chain is largely ceremonial and while I appreciate the historical significance of the chain, I would have thought that prioritising the wellbeing of our residents is paramount in times of financial strain. A couple of weeks ago the Leader quoted that the council finance were in a dire strait so in light of this and the Local Government Reform when Tamworth Council will no longer exist using

the monetary value of this asset could have a profound and lasting impact on the community, which I'm sure fits in with the controlling groups priorities, and wouldn't diminish the role of the authority of the Mayor for the short time TBC have one. Such an action would enhance the council's reputation, demonstrate fiscal responsibility and innovation in addressing funding challenges that the leader believes the Council as. Would the Leader agree?

Response

I think I have taken from your question that it would be a good idea to sell the Mayors chains? I think at this point yes; we all know that our finances are not in a good position, and we have had to work hard to get to the position that we are today. In Tamworth we have quite a lot of really good assets, we have the building we are sitting in, we have the Castle, all of those things are being looked at and there is an awful lot of work going on around that and this is something we have talked about since we were elected in fact something I have talked about since I was elected in May 2023. The piece of work to look at all of these special assets that we've got as already been started and we are being assisted in this by our MP who has been lobbying Government and National organisations on our behalf to see how we can bring about a Heritage Strategy which would include all the things like the Mayors chain and other expensive artefacts we have got.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC NO. 3

Under Procedure Rule No 10, Ron Brown, will ask the Leader of the Council, Councillor C Dean, the following question:-

"When will our Council realise that the quality of the Live Streaming of our Council Meetings - which last month attracted a mere 17 viewers out of our entire 70,000+ population - is extremely poor and failing to even remotely meet Public Expectations of a quality video service, or if there is already a Plan to address this, will it kindly publish complete details and its timelines?"

Response:-

Thank you for your question, Mr. Brown.

I appreciate the concerns you've raised regarding the quality of our live streaming of Council Meetings. Our aim is to ensure transparency and accessibility for all residents, and I acknowledge that the current standard of live streaming is not meeting those expectations.

I am pleased to inform you that we have already initiated a plan to enhance the quality of our live streams. This improvement will coincide with the relocation of committee meetings to Marmion House, as approved by cabinet in September 2024.

A tender for the procurement of new audio-visual equipment is currently open and will close on 7 March. Following the evaluation of tenders, the successful provider will be appointed accordingly. The installation schedule will then be coordinated with the successful provider in alignment with their commitments.

Your feedback is invaluable as we strive to improve our services. Thank you for bringing this matter to our attention, and please rest assured that we are taking active steps to address it.

Supplementary

The only thing remaining for me to ask can we have a date that these things will be implanted and visible to the population.

Response

I haven't got a specific date but around end of April/May time we are hoping that going into our Municipal year we will be back in the council chamber with proper AV equipment in place.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC NO. 4

Under Procedure Rule No 10, Mark Hopkins, will ask the Portfolio Holder for Co-operative Council, Community Partnerships and ASB, Councillor S Daniels, the following question:-

What actions are the Council taking in the next 30 days towards keeping the public as safe as possible in view of the noticeable rise in violent crime in the Borough?

Response:-

Thank you for your question. Sadly, a high-profile case is currently being investigated by Tamworth police and from what some of my friends and family tell me, they say they feel less safe out at night nowadays in our town. I have to note, however, that this is not how everyone I speak to feels. It is not how I feel and these perceptions actually match the statistics for all crime, including violent crime, in Tamworth.

In the last quarter, in terms of information I receive as part of my portfolio, instances of ASB are down (with Police related data showing a 22% reduction in last 12 months).

In terms of the town as a whole, there are fewer instances of all types of crime in comparison with neighbouring police areas. However, where there is a hotspot, I must acknowledge, is the town centre at the end of weekend nights when the effects of alcohol come into play. Tamworth Police always have a police car or van stationed in the town centre on Friday and Saturday nights, support the Tamworth Pubwatch and the Community Safety Partnership support and fund the Tamworth Street Angels (who have recently been awarded the Kings Awards For Volunteering). The group have been working to roll out the Walksafe app with businesses in the town centre designed to give reassurance, especially to women and girls. around their own safety.

The Community Safety Partnership work together for monthly licence checks and partnership awareness event at least twice per year. In general, there nighttime economy predictive graph shows a 10% reduction in total incidents.

Overall, across all crime types in Tamworth, police report a decrease of 8%.

A report will be given to IS&G scrutiny committee on 5th March to outline priorities for the CSP for the next year and action plan to address fear of crime and support those at risk.

The Council as a whole acknowledge how shocked Tamworth residents were to hear about the crime by the canal in Glascote. Our thoughts are with the victim and her family and we are confident the police will do all they can do bring the person responsible to justice.

Supplementary

When will the council adjust its focus of attention away from TIKTOK and actively address the alarming rise of violent crime in the Borough

Response

I refer back to that previous answer we have got in terms of data a reduction in crime overall but its about perception and you note on social media the way things can be discussed to the degree where there are comments from the police saying please do not discuss details, so it doesn't prejudice a case. In terms of the work that goes on with the police and the Crime and Safety Partnership as go to be based on robust data, what are the police seeing, what are the residents reporting to us, our responsibility encouraging people to contact 101, what are the police and the Community Safety Partners seeing going around the streets, charities as well, they've go to go on data, we cant go on Social media. We know that's a really effective tool and get a temperature on what people are saying but it can ignite feelings that we know aren't even accurate.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC NO. 5

Under Procedure Rule No 10, Mark Hopkins, will ask the Leader of the Council, Councillor C Dean, the following question: -

Will the Council Leader please provide a statement on what action can be taken against either Employees or Councillors who issue commitments or permissions which they are not authorised to issue?

Response:-

Thank you, Mr Hopkins, for your question.

Both employees and councillors are governed by a number of policies, procedures and regulations that make clear decision-making processes.

The appropriate action will depend on whether the individual is an employee or a councillor, the nature of the unauthorised commitment or permission, and any applicable policies or codes of conduct. What I would say though if you feel any councillor or employee as breached these rules I would ask you put these concerns in writing to the Monitoring Officer.

Supplementary

What actions have been taken against Councillors or employees who have issued documented permissions or commitments far beyond their authorised powers as in the case of the copy I hold in my hand.

Response

I would need to look at that and take to the monitoring officer and we'll come back with a written response.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL NO. 1

Under Procedure Rule No 11, Councillor P Turner will ask the Leader of the Council, Councillor C Dean, the following question: -

What explanation does the Leader have for the lack of support and very poor communications between our Local hero Spudman Ben & TBC?

Response:-

Further to the recent issues raised by a street trader regarding the plans for return to St Editha's square the council has taken steps to make and maintain contact with the individuals concerned in order to achieve a resolution.

The focus at this time is to ensure that any issues resided are resolved as quickly as possible.

We have also initiated a review of communication and consultations relating to the Future High Street Fund Programme throughout the life of the projects. This will include consideration of the approaches taken.

This review process will identify lessons learnt and any changes required. Once this is completed we will be happy to share the outcomes.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL NO. 2

Under Procedure Rule No 11, Councillor S Smith will ask the Leader of the Council, Councillor C Dean, the following question:-

Last year, Ben Newman—better known as Spudman—was honoured with the Freedom of the Borough award, a recognition reserved for exceptional voluntary, professional, or philanthropic service. Spudman has generously drawn thousands of unique visitors to Tamworth. Is the current controversy over his pitch a reflection of a complete lack of commercial awareness and failure to recognise the valuable asset he and his offerings bring?

Response:-

The Council values all its street and market traders and recognises the unique contribution made by Mr Newman in raising the profile of Tamworth as a destination and bringing visitors to the town centre.

The FHSF programme has been in progress over several years and will dramatically improve the appearance and facilities in the town centre. Designs for St Editha's square were agreed by the Project Board on 17/04/2023 and subsequently agreed by Planning Committee on October 8th 2024- including the planter.

As a listening Council we are working to respond to the concerns raised by Mr Newman and other members of the Tamworth community with regard to their priorities for the redesign of St Editha's square.

The improvements brought about by the FHSF will be further enhanced by our new Town Centre Regeneration Strategy and Economic Development Strategy which will drive the Council's approach to supporting all businesses in the town and further our plans for future investment in the Town Centre. Our events team will be working pro-actively with Mr Newman to ensure that we are working collaboratively to support his entrepreneurial approach to town centre events.

Supplementary

One thing to recognise we are where we are FHSF as existed I don't recognise the conversations in regard to what was decided in the sense of the specific issue of the pitch and the closeness to the flowerbed. If somebody had actually walked into a room and said this pitch is located on the flowerbed then of course that would have been raised by the controlling group at the time. I think this is a good example as in Spudman he is a great example of the private sector in Tamworth and essentially he is a brand and what I'm trying to get at is a positive which is from the High Street fund element of it and treat it as something that we can utilize and of course I'm sure Ben is very much happy to work with us. So, I ask if you can accept that this offering and that Ben/Spudman and his brand is separated and use our resources to work with Ben as much as we can to find some better outcomes for Tamworth and the local economy.

Response

Only today your Leader Cllr Oates as reminded us that all market traders went to a meeting in 2023 where they were shown the layout of what the new town square will be. There as been ongoing dialogue around that and I'm sure you will know from being in control that things cannot be done quickly, it would have been very simple for me to have said yes, there's a lot of stuff on social media so let's change our plans and we all know that to turn any plans round within a council is like turning round an oil tanker there are so many bits that we have to make sure that we are doing the right thing for everybody, that proper thought is being taken on every part of the plan, which is what's happening at the moment and we hope to have a resolution as soon as possible but there are various departments that are looking into the different elements of this. We are hoping to have a response soon and everyone will be satisfied with the response.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL NO. 3

Under Procedure Rule No 11, Councillor T Clements will ask the Leader of the Council, the following question: -

Could the leader of the council explain why there are no events planned by the council for International Women's Day on March 8th?

Response: -

Thank you for your question, Cllr Clements.

I appreciate the dedication and effort you have put into championing this event, Cllr Clements. It is a remarkable achievement to have established it, and I understand from the Deputy Chief Executive that your leadership played a key role in its success.

Over the past two years, the Deputy Chief Executive along with officers and colleagues from the Arts and Events and PR and Comms team, have worked closely with you to support its development. However, I understand that this year, the event was not included within service plans, and unfortunately, the necessary resources were not available to deliver it. I want to reassure you that this was not a political decision but rather an operational one, as the Deputy Chief Executive and officers must prioritise their work plans accordingly

That said, I am pleased to see that the Royal British Legion is delivering the event this year with Tamworth Borough Council fully supporting it by providing the Town Hall at no charge. Additionally, our PR and Comms team has offered to assist with promotional coverage and media sharing to enhance its reach.

I sincerely wish you every success with this event.

Supplementary

As Cllr Smith as alluded to for the last two years I organised the event within the Council with little or no costs to the council I did it myself, so I am struggling to

understand why it's a resource or capacity issue or is it that we don't want to highlight the contribution the female members in our council and our community.

Response

I understand the frustration and I can only hold up my hand and apologise that the council as not directly ran any events this year but going forward I will ensure that Officers are held to account, and we will look to make sure that next year the event is given the attention and focus it deserves.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL NO. 4

Under Procedure Rule No 11, Councillor S Smith will ask the Portfolio Holder for People Services, Leisure and Engagement, Councillor L Smith the following question:-

Last December at the full council meeting, I asked the Portfolio Holder for People Services, Engagement and Leisure, what steps were being taken to improve communication between Lightspeed, the Council, and distressed residents. We were informed that the Leader and Executive were scheduled to meet with the Managing Director of Lightspeed the following day to agree on future communications. In January, the Chair of the Infrastructure Safety and Growth Scrutiny Committee raised this issue again, and it was noted by Councillor Statham that our MP would be meeting with Lightspeed and that an update would be provided. Assuming these meetings took place, can you confirm if arrangements have been made to enhance communication, particularly ensuring residents can voice their concerns and that issues raised are swiftly supported and actioned accordingly?

Response: -

Thank you for your question, Cllr Smith

I can confirm that the meeting mentioned during full council proceeded as planned.

The meeting was productive. Lightspeed indicated that the programme is a government-sponsored initiative aimed at benefiting the town and enhancing service for residents.

Lightspeed also pledged to ensure clear and effective communication with Tamworth residents going forward. They agreed to meet with all members if necessary and expressed a willingness for future collaborative efforts. Additionally, I am pleased to confirm that our St George's Day event this year is generously supported by Lightspeed.

Lightspeed has listened to feedback and applied lessons learned from their initial work and implementation, and they are now engaging with affected communities in a different way. The communications team has worked with Lightspeed to ensure that members receive information and copies of their communications with residents. Two letters were shared with all members in the bulletin on 10 January 2025, one was a general introduction and another regarding the installation of poles.

Supplementary

It was a cheap plug about the sponsorship for St George's Day given the situation we are in with complaints and feedback I would probably stay away from them this year anyway. I am a fan of private enterprise. All I will say we need to separate what we are responsible for on this issue. In many aspects we would say something that's within the bit of County and national Government we need to understand what our role is and what we can do. What can we do. I'm all for lightspeed telling us there are improving there all for communications but what can we actually do when we get complaints, issues in front of their houses, vehicles parked for days at a time and a feeling of harassment of many of the reps trying to over sell their product. So, what can we do to listen to the residents of Tamworth to let them know their feelings are being heard and we have a robust complaint and comments system as part of that .

Response

The reason I mentioned the sponsorship is because its very likely that Light Speed will have a stall there to be able to communicate on that day and that will be a good opportunity for them to improve their communications with residents. In terms of what we as a Council have done, they have said about coming in and Infrastructure Safety & Growth have decided that that probably wasn't the best thing to happened. Other Cllrs have set up meetings with Lightspeed such as Cllr Kingstoen to create the dialogue between us and Lightspeed and as I have mentioned in my initial response my communications as led to lightspeed saying that they will send out representatives to the houses of residents concerned so its not just a letter it is someone face to face, so if people do have concerns they can get in touch directly with lightspeed through emails and they are arranging face to face communication with those residents.

74 TO CONSIDER THE MOTION ON NOTICE MOVED UNDER RULE 4.10.10 AT THE MEETING OF FULL COUNCIL ON THE 10TH DECEMBER 2024:

That the matter of a Governance Review be referred to an appropriate Committee.

This item was deferred to be discussed along side the Local Government Boundary Commission for England's Review of Tamworth Borough Council Electoral Wards

75 CORPORATE VISION, PRIORITIES PLAN, BUDGET & MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY 2025/26

Report of the Leader of the Council-

- To approve the Vision Statement, Priority Themes, Corporate Priorities and Plans and their inclusion in the Corporate Plan (attached at Appendix 1).

- To approve the recommended package of budget proposals (attached at Appendix 2) to enable the Council to agree the:

- General Fund (GF) Revenue Budget and Council Tax for 2025/26;
- Housing Revenue Account (HRA) Budget for 2025/26;
- 5 Year General Fund Capital Programme (2025/30);
- 5 Year HRA Capital Programme (2025/30);
- 3 Year General Fund Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) (2025/28);
- and
- 5 Year HRA Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) (2025/30).

- To comply with the requirement of the Council's Treasury Management Policy in reporting to Council the proposed strategy for the forthcoming year and the Local Government Act 2003 with the reporting of the Prudential Indicators (attached at Appendix 3) and the requirement to prepare an annual Corporate Capital Strategy (Appendix A of the MTFS).

Councillor J Oates moved the following motion

Amend recommendation 12 that the £149,00 to be transferred to the General fund is revised to £49,000 and remove the Sunday parking fees.

(Moved by Councillor J Oates and seconded by Councillor R Kingstone)

A named vote was called for by Cllrs R Kingstone, S Doyle, M Summers, S Smith and J Oates

For	Against	Abstain
Cllr M Bailey	Cllr C Adams	Cllr G Coates
Cllr R Claymore	Cllr N Arkney	
Cllr T Clements	Cllr L Clarke	
Cllr S Doyle	Cllr M Clarke	
Cllr R Kingstone	Cllr M Couchman	
Cllr J Oates	Cllr S Daniels	
Cllr S Smith	Cllr C Dean	
Cllr M Summers	Cllr D Foster	
Cllr P Turner	Cllr H Hadley	
Cllr J Wadrup	Cllr K Norchi	
	Cllr P Pallett	
	Cllr L Smith	
	Cllr N Statham	
	Cllr A Wells	
	Cllr L Wood	

The motion was not carried

Councillor J Oates moved the following motions

Remove the Council tax increase from 2.99% to 1.5% and;

Award Tamworth Football Club the ground that they play on

(Moved by Councillor J Oates and seconded by Councillor R Kingstone)

A named vote was called for by Councillors J Oates, T Clements, S Smith, M Summers R Kingstone and S Doyle

For	Against	Abstain
Cllr M Bailey	Cllr C Adams	Cllr G Coates
Cllr R Claymore	Cllr N Arkney	
Cllr T Clements	Cllr L Clarke	
Cllr S Doyle	Cllr M Clarke	
Cllr R Kingstone	Cllr S Daniels	
Cllr J Oates	Cllr C Dean	
Cllr S Smith	Cllr D Foster	
Cllr M Summers	Cllr H Hadley	
Cllr P Turner	Cllr K Norchi	
Cllr J Wadrup	Cllr P Pallet	
	Cllr L Smith	
	Cllr N Statham	
	Cllr A Wells	
	Cllr L Wood	

The motion was not carried

A motion was moved under rule 4.13m to extend the meeting beyond 8.30pm

(Moved by Councillor M Summers and seconded by Councillor L Smith)

This motion was carried

Resolved that the committee approved

1. the Vision Statement, Priority Themes, Corporate Priorities and Outcomes for 2025 – 2030 (Appendix 1)
2. the proposed revisions to Service Revenue Budgets (Policy Changes) (Appendix E of the MTFS);
3. the sum of £33,143 be applied from Council Tax Collection Fund surpluses in reducing the Council Tax demand in 2025/26 (Table 16, Section 7.8 of the MTFS);
4. the sum of £92,642 be applied to Business Rates Collection Fund deficits in 2025/26 (Table 16, Section 7.8 of the MTFS);

5. that on 12th December 2024, the Cabinet calculated the Council Tax Base 2025/26 for the whole Council area as 23,596 [Item T in the formula in Section 31B(3) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, as amended (the "Act")];
6. that the Council Tax requirement for the Council's own purposes for 2025/26 is £4,925,901 (Appendix F and Appendix H of the MTFS);
7. the following amounts as calculated for the year 2025/26 in accordance with Sections 31 to 36 of the Act:
 - a. £4,925,901 being the amount calculated by the Council in accordance with Section 31A(4) of the Act as its Council Tax requirement for the year (Item R in the formula in Section 31A(4) of the Act);
 - b. £208.76 being the amount at 6 (a) above (Item R), all divided by Item T (at 4 above), calculated by the Council, in accordance with Section 31B(1) of the Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year;
8. the Council Tax level for the Borough Council for 2025/26 of £208.76 (an increase of £6.06 (2.99%) on the 2024/25 level of £202.70) at Band D;
9. an aggregate Council Tax (comprising the respective demands of the Borough Council, Staffordshire County Council, Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner Staffordshire and Stoke-on-Trent and Staffordshire Fire and Rescue Authority) of £2,209.81 at Band D for 2025/26 be noted (£2,107.68 in 2024/25) (Appendix H of the MTFS);
10. the Council Tax levels at each band for 2025/26 (Appendix H of the MTFS);
11. In accordance with Section 11c of the Levelling Up and Regeneration Act 2023, a discretionary council tax premium of 100% on second homes and empty homes to be implemented with effect from 1st April 2026;
12. the sum of £148,939 be transferred to General Fund Revenue Balances in 2025/26 (Appendix F of the MTFS);
13. the Summary General Fund Revenue Budget for 2025/26 (Appendix F of the MTFS);
14. the Provisional General Fund Budgets for 2026/27 to 2027/28, summarised at Appendix F of the MTFS, as the basis for future planning;

15. minimum level for balances of £500k to be held for each of the General Fund, Housing Revenue Account, General Capital Fund and Housing Capital Fund;
16. Cabinet be authorised to release funding from the General Contingency budget and that the release of funding for Specific Contingency items be delegated to the Corporate Management Team in consultation with the Leader of the Council;
17. proposed HRA Expenditure level of £19,713,680 for 2025/26 (Appendix I of the MTFS);
18. rents for Council House Tenants for 2025/26 be set at an average of £110.40 (2024/25 £107.50), over a 48 week rent year (including a 2.7% increase in line with the Government's updated Rent Standard for 2025/26);
19. rents for Council House Tenants due for 52 weeks in 2025/26 be collected over 48 weeks;
20. the HRA deficit of £409,240 be transferred from the Housing Revenue Account Balances in 2025/26 (Table 18, Section 8.8 of the MTFS);
21. the proposed 5 year General Fund Capital Programme of £7,162,780, as detailed in Appendix 1 to the MTFS;
22. the proposed 5 year Housing Capital Programme of £51,047,190, as detailed in Appendix 1 to the MTFS;
23. to delegate authority to Cabinet to approve/add new capital schemes to the capital programme where grant funding is received or there is no net additional cost to the Council;
24. the Treasury Management Strategy Statement, the Treasury Management Policy Statement, Minimum Revenue Provision Strategy and Annual Investment Statement 2025/26 (as detailed at Appendix 3);
25. the Prudential and Treasury Indicators and Limits for 2025/26 to 2027/28 contained within Appendix 3 to the MTFS;
26. the detailed criteria of the Investment Strategy 2025/26 contained in the Treasury Management Strategy; and
27. the Corporate Capital Strategy and associated Action Plan (as detailed at Appendix 1 of the MTFS)

(Moved by Councillor M Couchman and seconded by

Councillor L Smith)

Named Vote

Named vote takes place in accordance with Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (England) (Amendment) Regulations 2014, the Council is required to take a recorded vote on decisions which approve the budget or set the council tax.

For	Against	Abstain
Cllr C Adams	Cllr M Bailey	Cllr G Coates
Cllr N Arkney	Cllr R Claymore	Cllr R Kingstone
Cllr L Clarke	Cllr T Clements	Cllr S Smith
Cllr M Clarke	Cllr S Doyle	Cllr P Turner
Cllr M Couchman	Cllr J Oates	Cllr J Wadrup
Cllr S Daniels	Cllr M Summers	
Cllr C Dean		
Cllr D Foster		
Cllr H Hadley		
Cllr K Norchi		
Cllr P Pallett		
Cllr L Smith		
Cllr N Statham		
Cllr A Wells		
Cllr L Wood		

The recommendations in the report were carried.

76 LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARY COMMISSION FOR ENGLAND'S REVIEW OF TAMWORTH BOROUGH COUNCIL ELECTORAL WARDS

Report of the Leader of the Council to set out the process and timetable for the Local Government Boundary Commission for England's (LGBCE) review of all electoral wards within Tamworth Borough Council.

The Mayor read out the following statement The Local Government Boundary Commission has considered the implications of the Government's English Devolution White Paper on its work programme and the impact on the electoral review of Tamworth Borough Council. Following a meeting last week, the Board decided that, in light of these considerations, it would be appropriate to pause the review for the foreseeable future, therefore item 8 was deferred

The Mayor